



SEPTEMBER 2020 | THE RETURN OF GLOBAL RUSSIA

Etched in Stone: Russian Strategic Culture and the Future of Transatlantic Security

Eugene Rumer and Richard Sokolsky

Etched in Stone: Russian Strategic Culture and the Future of Transatlantic Security

Eugene Rumer and Richard Sokolsky



This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative
U.S. European Command, Stuttgart Germany

Opinions, arguments, viewpoints, and conclusions expressed in this work do not represent those of RSI,
U.S. EUCOM, the Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

This publication is cleared for public release.

© 2020 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace
Publications Department
1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW
Washington, DC 20036
P: + 1 202 483 7600
F: + 1 202 483 1840
CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Cover photo: MIKHAIL KLIMENTYEV/SPUTNIK/AFP via Getty Images

+ CONTENTS

Summary	1
Introduction	3
The Building Blocks of Russian Strategic Culture	3
Russian Threat Perceptions	9
Russia: Reaping What It Has Sown	12
Beyond Europe	15
A New Strategic Environment	17
Conclusions and Implications	19
About the Authors	25
Acknowledgments	25
Notes	26

Summary

Russian strategic culture is a product of several key factors:

- a long history of wars and adversarial relations with other European powers;
- an open geographic landscape that puts a premium on strategic depth; and
- an elite given to embracing a narrative of implacable Western hostility toward Russia.

Historically, Europe has been by far the most important geographic theater for Russia, and it remains so to the present day. The national narrative of Vladimir Putin's Russia emphasizes the legacy of World War II in Europe and the critical role Russia played in the defeat of Germany. Both support the Kremlin's claim to special rights in the affairs of the continent.

Russia's threat perceptions, rooted in its strategic culture, reflect a remarkable degree of continuity between the Soviet past and the present day. The expansion of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) since the end of the Cold War has rekindled many of the same concerns the Soviet Union's leaders associated with the deployment of U.S. intermediate-range nuclear forces in Europe in the 1980s. Taken together, the proximity of the NATO-Russia line of contact, the possibility of the United States deploying in Europe new land-based intermediate-range weapons, and the technological advances that have made such systems more lethal, even if conventionally armed, promise to put at risk all of European Russia.

Despite widely held views to the contrary, Russia has experienced a significant deterioration in its strategic position in Europe following its aggression against Ukraine. NATO has effectively abandoned earlier hopes for a partnership with Russia and unambiguously adopted a new posture designed to deter and defend against Russian aggression. In the absence of the Conventional Forces in Europe and, shortly, the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) treaties, the alliance has greater flexibility to operate on Russia's periphery. In the aftermath of its aggression against Ukraine, all countries on the Europe's eastern periphery have an adversarial relationship with Moscow, or at the very least consider it a threat. By violating the fundamental norms of the European security order, Russia has planted the seeds of instability, unpredictability, and a lasting sense of insecurity on both sides.

The sharp deterioration of the European security environment has occurred at a time when technological breakthroughs will put at the disposal of Russia and the United States, and possibly other NATO allies, new weapons that will render most, if not all, defensive systems useless. This

revolutionary transformation in conventional armaments, such as hypersonic cruise and conventional missiles, cyber weapons, AI-enabled weapons and autonomous systems, and space-based weapons, promises to be even more consequential than the demise of Cold War–era arms control agreements. Russian defense thinkers are beginning to think through the implications of such a sweeping transformation even as they cling to more traditional concepts that have served the Kremlin well in less complicated circumstances. Still, new weapons systems will render existing approaches to arms control, which are based on quantitative limits and intrusive verification regimes, obsolete. Arms control will have to be entirely reconceptualized on the basis of as yet unformed ideas about strategic stability if it is to remain at all relevant.

Taken together, the demise of the European security architecture and the existing arms control and strategic-stability framework increase prospects for continuing and growing instability in the European theater. Russia is highly unlikely to settle for the status quo, let alone future situations in which the threat to its heartland will increase. It can be counted upon to continue its campaign of destabilization and intimidation against its immediate neighbors as well as to undermine the cohesion and resolve of NATO as it seeks to forestall the arrival of a strategic landscape that could fundamentally disadvantage Russian security over the long haul.

At the same time, Russia’s record makes clear that, while its policy is deeply rooted in the country’s strategic culture and experiences with expansionism and insecurity, Russian leaders are not irrational. They invaded Ukraine—a war of necessity for the Kremlin, which feared the loss of this critical buffer—once it became clear that NATO would not intervene to defend it. Likewise, they intervened in Syria once it became clear that the United States would not intervene to topple the regime of Bashar al-Assad.

Counting on changes in the Kremlin’s thinking on national security matters—or in the key concepts ingrained in Russian strategic culture over the centuries—is an unlikely proposition. Russia will remain a formidable adversary for the United States for many years, and future administrations will need to take forceful action whenever its behavior threatens important U.S. national interests. The United States and its NATO allies and Russia, however, have a shared interest in avoiding worst-case scenarios. It will take years and patience, political will, leadership, vision, and diplomatic heavy lifting to build a more stable and enduring security environment and a political relationship between the United States and Russia that would permit new arrangements to manage their competition through arms control treaties or informal arrangements. In dealing with this problem it is useful to remember that, to paraphrase H. L. Mencken, “for every problem there is one solution which is simple, neat, and wrong.”

Introduction

The field of national security studies offers multiple definitions of strategic culture and has yet to agree on one that would be universally accepted by scholars and policy practitioners. Most, if not all definitions, however, agree that strategic culture is a product of a country's geography, history, and shared narratives that shape the prevailing worldview of its national security establishment, which in turn guides its responses to challenges and threats.¹

The Russian aggression against Ukraine in 2014 was a major turning point in the relationship between Russia and the West, including not only the countries that belong to the two principal political and security institutions of Europe—the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and the European Union (EU)—but also those on their shared periphery with Russia. The annexation of Crimea and the undeclared war in eastern Ukraine were a shock to the politics and security of Europe as a whole. However, when examined in the context of Russian strategic culture, they should not have come as a surprise. The concept of strategic culture and its building blocks offer valuable insights into the drivers of Russian actions vis-à-vis Ukraine and transatlantic security in general, as well as indicators of likely future Russian responses to developments in Europe.

This paper offers an overview of the key building blocks of Russian strategic culture as it relates to Russian views on transatlantic security, examines the developments in European security since 2014 in this context, assesses their implications for Russian and U.S. security and interests, and concludes with policy implications and recommendations.

The Building Blocks of Russian Strategic Culture

When exploring the building blocks of Russian strategic culture, it makes sense to begin with its structural components. In other words, those factors are the least likely to change as a result of shifts in a country's domestic politics, prevailing ideology, and personal preferences of its leaders.

The Fusion of Geography and History

To state the obvious, Russia is European.² Kiev, the original capital of the Russian state, and Moscow are in Europe. The country is predominantly Christian. Its culture, major aspects of its history, and critical trends in its development—economic, political, societal—are inextricably tied to Europe. Since the founding of the modern Russian state in the middle of the sixteenth century, its interests,

key relationships with other powers, and foreign and security policies have been focused on Europe. Even Russia's pursuits outside Europe—in the Caucasus, in Central Asia, and even in more distant geographic locales—had, at times, a key European dimension. The conquest of Central Asia in the nineteenth century was an important element of Russia's competition with the British Empire. The Crimean War of 1853–1856 was waged against Russia by a coalition that included the Ottoman and British Empires and France.

In other words, the history of Russia's foreign policy as a modern state is mostly confined to Europe. Since the establishment of the empire under Peter the Great in the early eighteenth century, Russian military and diplomatic history has been dominated by a succession of wars and diplomatic maneuvering with France, Austria, Great Britain, Sweden, Poland, Prussia, various other German states and principalities, and multiple combinations of these powers. In the twentieth century and especially during the Cold War, the principal arena of East-West confrontation was in Europe. Since the end of the Cold War, the focus of Russian diplomacy has been on rebuilding its position in Europe. Europe always was and will remain the geopolitical center of gravity of Russian foreign and security policy.

Even a cursory look at the map of Russia makes something else clear: it lacks natural physical features that could serve as a defensive barrier to shield the country from outside invaders or act as a powerful check on its own expansionist impulses. Throughout the history of the modern Russian state—since the middle of the sixteenth century—it has pursued territorial expansion to the west in Europe, to the east in Siberia, and to the south and southeast in the Caucasus and Central Asia.

In most geographic theaters, Russia rarely confronted a more powerful adversary to impede or stop outright its expansionist pursuits, or its efforts to ensure the safety and security of its lands and people. This was not the case in Europe. The two nearly fatal invasions—by Napoleon's France and Hitler's Germany—are only the best-known and most dramatic examples of wars that Russia has fought in Europe. But it is easy to overlook such dramatic episodes as the occupation of Moscow by the troops of the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth in 1610 and the territorial losses and concessions in multiple, mostly forgotten wars of the seventeenth century with Poland and Sweden.

At the risk of oversimplification, one can easily conclude that the entire history of Russian foreign policy has been a struggle for control of the geographic space between the western frontier of Russia and the eastern border of Germany.

During periods of domestic instability, even turmoil, European powers capitalized on Russia's preoccupation with its internal affairs to make significant territorial gains at its expense. That was the case in the early seventeenth century during the "time of troubles" following the death of Ivan the Terrible in 1584; in 1918, when Russia, as a result of revolution and civil war, signed the Treaty of

Brest-Litovsk and gave up most of what now comprises Finland, the Baltic states, Belarus, Ukraine, parts of Poland, and Moldova; and in 1991, when the Soviet Union dissolved and Ukraine, Belarus, Moldova, and the Baltic and the South Caucasus and Central Asian states gained independence.³

Russia's experience of the twentieth century has much greater relevance to its strategic culture than distant historical events. Russia's retreat in Europe in 1918 and in 1991 paved the way for the establishment of several new independent states. This was widely considered elsewhere in Europe as a sign of progress that would enhance the security and stability of the continent, but that is not how these developments were perceived in Russia. The loss of its vast European possessions was equated with strategic defeat and was a major blow to the country's security and national psyche.

In the absence of natural barriers to separate Russia from the rest of Europe, and with a long legacy of conflict between it and other European countries, strategic depth has been a critical element of Russian security, saving the country from defeat in 1812 and in 1941. Regaining strategic depth was the principal task of the young Soviet state as soon as the Bolsheviks gained the upper hand in the civil war; by 1922, Russia had reclaimed most of the old empire and the margin of security that came with it. Similarly, restoring that margin of safety in the wake of the dissolution of the Soviet Union became the principal task of Russian foreign policy in the 1990s, first with the establishment of the Russia-Belarus union in 1996. With discussions about NATO admitting new members well underway in the mid-1990s, it could not have been lost on Russian national security officials that Napoleon and Hitler had marched across Belarus to the gates of Moscow.

In Europe, but Not With Europe

Although in Europe and integral to the continent's security, political, and cultural fabric, Russia has had throughout its history a difficult and complicated relationship with the rest of the continent. In 2016, Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov complained that from its very origins the Russian state was forced to "defend the right of the Russian people to have their own faith and decide their own destiny despite the European West's attempts to subjugate Russian lands and deprive them of their own identity."⁴ A commitment to defend the Russian identity and way of life "is in our genes," he concluded.⁵

The gap between Russia and "the European West," to use Lavrov's terminology, covers the hard-power and soft-power aspects of their relationship. Aside from the historic differences between the Russian Orthodox and Catholic churches, and despite its active participation in European power politics since the rule of Peter the Great, Russia has struggled to establish its legitimate place among the great European powers and gain their acceptance of its rightful place among them.

The gap between Russia and the European West became especially pronounced in the nineteenth century. Despite its critical role in defeating Napoleon, whose conquest of nearly all of continental Europe no other power was able to stop, Russia's acceptance by the major European powers—Austria, Prussia, France, Great Britain—as one of them proved elusive. As most of the rest of Europe was being consumed by revolutionary fervor and democratic movements, Russia remained firmly autocratic and committed to extinguishing popular uprisings within its own empire and rescuing wobbly monarchies elsewhere, especially when trouble broke out near its borders, as was the case in 1848 with the Austrian Empire.⁶

The reverse side of Russia's emergence as the “gendarme of Europe” and defender of autocratic values was the fear of other major powers that it was growing too powerful.⁷ The Crimean War launched in 1853 by the British-led coalition, which included Austria—whose monarchy Russia had rescued only a few years earlier—was intended to contain Russia's expansion at the expense of the faltering Ottoman Empire and to acquire more territories.⁸ The rush by a coalition of European powers to defend the oppressive Ottoman regime from Russia's intervention, undertaken in the name of protecting fellow Christians suffering, was interpreted by Russian nationalists and Slavophiles as proof of Europe's duplicity and inherent, incorrigible Russophobia.⁹ Nikolay Danilevskiy, a leading nineteenth century Slavophile ideologist, complained about Europe's double standard—declaring war on Russia when it demanded that the Ottomans respect the rights of their Christian subjects, but condoning the 1864 “partition” of Denmark by Prussia and Austria, when they intervened in Schleswig and Holstein and forced Denmark to cede both, ultimately to a unified Germany.¹⁰

The intellectual and political line of Russia's quest for recognition and dissatisfaction with the denial of its presumed inherent rights as a great power enjoyed by other European major powers can be traced from nineteenth century Slavophiles to twenty-first century politicians, including President Vladimir Putin.¹¹ In the latter's eyes, Russia's claim to Crimea, which they regard as integral to the Russian state, is no less legitimate than the support of the Western European powers and the United States for the establishment of Kosovo, a former province of Serbia, as an independent state. The adversarial relationship between Russia and the western part of Europe is part of a long and established Russian narrative.

A Shared Worldview

The sense of grievance against the “European West” and, by association, the United States, is a prominent feature of the entrenched worldview broadly shared by Russia's national security establishment—reaffirmed by its experience during and since the Cold War. Putin is a typical

representative of this establishment, whose many members are currently presiding not only over defense and foreign policy, but also domestic politics and the economy. In this context, it is not difficult to understand the Russian president's nostalgia for the Soviet Union.¹²

Decisionmaking on national security and foreign policy by a narrow circle of like-minded elites is a long-standing feature of Russian political and strategic culture. In tsarist Russia, it was the domain of a small circle of court officials drawn largely from the military and diplomatic elites who were a product of the upper echelons of the bureaucracy and aristocracy.¹³ In the Soviet Union, the Communist Party leadership guided policy with inputs and support from the bureaucracy, including the military, diplomatic, intelligence, and academic communities.¹⁴ The direction and tenor of Russian and Soviet foreign policy have always been determined at the top of the political-bureaucratic pyramid. Under Putin, the Security Council appears to include the president's circle of close advisers and to be where major foreign policy issues are considered and decided.¹⁵

For Putin and senior national security decisionmakers of his generation, mostly men in their sixties and career professionals who rose through the ranks of Soviet intelligence, armed forces, and domestic security, the fall of the Soviet Union was a dramatic event rather than cause for celebration.¹⁶ These were children of the Soviet Union's "greatest generation" that had fought and won a historic victory in the Great Patriotic War, as World War II is commonly referred to in Russia. They grew up and advanced in their careers as their country was reaching the pinnacle of its power—conquering outer space, building the world's largest nuclear arsenal, sailing the high seas, and firmly controlling a vast European empire. Within that system, they belonged to a privileged class, enjoying the trust of the Communist Party and material benefits available only to very few citizens.

The West was the adversary for many of these Soviet national security professionals. In their narrative, Western radio stations broadcast hostile propaganda aimed at undermining the Soviet Union's hold on its outer empire in Europe, as well as its domestic stability.¹⁷ NATO was a hostile military alliance whose weapons threatened the Soviet heartland. The West applied economic pressure through trade embargoes and denial of advanced technologies to the Soviet Union in order to wring geopolitical concessions from it. These actions were often taken under the guise of promoting human rights and democracy, but in the view of the national security elites they were aimed at rolling back the Iron Curtain and denying the Soviet Union the gains of its victory in World War II, as well as the security for which the country paid such a heavy price.¹⁸

The collapse of that state, political system, and ideology was complete and sudden. For generations of national security professionals who were brought up to believe in the political system and its ideology and to serve the state, the explanation of the Soviet collapse was to be found in the malign

actions of the state's adversaries to subvert it from within. For many of them, the Cold War, after a brief interlude in the 1990s, has continued because in their eyes the West, not content with the breakup of the Soviet Union, has waged a campaign against Russia. The aims of that campaign are two-fold: to weaken Russia and encircle it with hostile neighbors by means of sponsoring "color revolutions" and expanding NATO, and to further subvert Russia from within by supporting nongovernmental organizations, promoting hostile, pseudo-liberal ideologies, and corroding the traditional values of Russian culture and society.¹⁹ In this narrative, the ultimate goal of the West's policy toward Russia is to stage a "color coup."²⁰ In other words, the "velvet" revolutions of 1989, the breakup of the Soviet Union, the expansion of NATO, and the revolutions in Georgia and Ukraine were part and parcel of the West's long-term campaign against the Soviet Union and Russia.

The Great Patriotic War

Along with the thesis of the West's enduring hostility toward Russia, the Kremlin's national narrative devotes special attention to the legacy of World War II, or the Great Patriotic War, as the cornerstone upon which rests Russian claims to recognition as a great power and to a special voice in the affairs of Europe. According to this narrative, Russia contributed more than any other nation to the defeat of Nazi Germany. During public discussions about changes to the constitution in 2020, some politicians even proposed a special amendment that would affirm the status of Russia as a "country-victor" in the conflict.²¹ The proposal earned a favorable comment from Putin, but eventually was shelved.²²

In the Kremlin's narrative, Russia, as a "country-victor" in World War II, which gave rise to the international system that exists today, as a founding member of the United Nations, and as a major nuclear power, bears special responsibility for the legacy of the war.²³ This includes ensuring the correct historical record of the war and defending it against attempts at falsification, upholding the postwar international system, and building a stable world order. Putin has taken the lead in this effort, engaging in polemics with foreign opponents and insisting on his firmly held interpretation of the history of World War II and its origins.²⁴ In an unprecedented move, he even published earlier this year a lengthy article in a U.S. policy journal to once again highlight the special Soviet contribution to victory and the long-standing, historic animosity of the West toward the Soviet Union and Russia.²⁵ There is rarely any mention in Russian discussions about World War II of the war in the Pacific or the brief campaign the Soviet army waged against Japan in Manchuria in August 1945. There is no doubt that in the Kremlin narrative Russia's war began and ended in Europe. Europe is where Russia's historical legacy is and where the Kremlin's national narrative demands it focus its energies.

In sum, the critical building blocks of Russia's strategic culture—its geography, historical experience, worldview of the national security establishment, and ideology and national narrative—point to Europe as the key geographic theater for its national security interests and policy, the principal arena of its ambitions, and the main source of its insecurity.

Russian Threat Perceptions

The combination of enduring factors described above helps to explain the continuity of threat perceptions within Russia's national security establishment. The transition from the Soviet Union to the Russian Federation has had seemingly little effect on these.

Then

For the Soviet leadership, the victory in World War II and the conquest and consolidation of a vast empire that included all of Eastern Europe and even East Germany represented the pinnacle of power and influence on the continent for the Russian state. The empire's vast expanse also provided strategic depth and a degree of security from adversaries in the West that was unprecedented. Securing these accomplishments that the country had paid so much for with blood and treasure became one of the chief preoccupations of the Soviet leadership after 1945. The suppression of unrest in Berlin in 1953, Hungary in 1956, Czechoslovakia in 1968, and Poland in 1981 attests to the strength of that commitment.

It is easy for Western observers to dismiss the notion that NATO, as a defensive military alliance, posed a threat to the Soviet Union and its empire in Eastern Europe. But the idea of rolling back the Iron Curtain was more than a figment of the paranoid imagination of Soviet leaders, who saw Western leaders challenge the legitimacy of the Soviet empire and, in effect, the legitimacy of the outcome of World War II. U.S., British, and German radio stations broadcast what the Soviets considered subversive propaganda into Eastern Europe with the aim of loosening the Soviet Union's grip on it. U.S. presidents from Harry Truman in 1947 to Ronald Reagan in 1987 pledged support for "free peoples who are resisting attempted subjugation" and called on the Soviet leaders to abandon their empire.²⁶ Although this was to be done "primarily through economic and financial aid,"²⁷ the Soviet Union confronted in NATO a formidable military alliance, a superior economic and defense-industrial base, and a vast covert action toolkit that no Soviet national security leader could consider as merely defensive.

In addition to the military and covert action toolkit deployed to counter that perceived array of threats, the Soviet Union undertook a major diplomatic effort to get the West to accept the outcome of World War II and the military-political order in Europe that resulted from it. The Helsinki Accords (known officially as the Final Act of the Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe), signed by thirty-five European nations and the United States in 1975, delivered to the Soviet leadership the formal recognition of post–World War II boundaries in Eastern Europe and the West’s pledge not to change them by force.

The sense of security the Soviet leadership must have derived from that accomplishment proved short-lived as new threats materialized not long afterward. The rise of the Solidarity movement in Poland in 1980 threatened the Soviet Union’s hold on a satellite that was critical to its position in Eastern Europe. The deployment in Europe, beginning in 1983, of the highly accurate and mobile U.S. Pershing II intermediate-range ballistic missiles (IRBM), with a range of 1,100 miles, and of ground-launched cruise missiles, with a range of 1,600 miles, posed a threat not only to Soviet forces in Eastern Europe, but to the Soviet heartland, including Moscow.

The security of the homeland resulting from the post–World War II settlement was thus greatly eroded with the United States’ new capability to strike the Soviet heartland with its intermediate-range arsenal, while its strategic forces remained outside the range of intermediate-range Soviet missiles. The United States would be able to hold its strategic arsenal in reserve, while the Soviet Union would have to rely on its strategic arsenal to counter the U.S. threat, thus increasing the risk of an all-out nuclear exchange. Russia’s sense of security further eroded in 1983, when the Reagan administration launched the Strategic Defense Initiative. The prospect—however distant—that the United States would acquire weapons that could erode the Soviet Union’s retaliatory capabilities would further upset the balance between them—a vulnerability compounded by the threat from the IRBM deployments in Europe.²⁸ In retrospect, these may seem like abstract and highly unrealistic arguments. But in the context of the nuclear arms race at the time, they could not be overlooked.

And Now

Three decades later, Russia’s national security establishment faces most of the same threats that their predecessors faced in the 1980s—except that they see these as even worse. Russia has lost strategic depth. An alliance it considers to be hostile has expanded to within a short distance of its heartland and is considering deploying weapons systems that it is powerless to defend against. On its immediate periphery, Russia faces countries that are either outright adversaries or at best highly uncertain and unreliable nominal partners. Not a single country in Europe can be counted upon as a partner, let alone an ally of Russia. To repeat Putin’s words, quoting Tsar Alexander III’s observation, the only

friends Russia has are its army and its navy.²⁹ The strategic predicament the Kremlin finds itself in is a result of its own blunders in Ukraine; prior to its invasion and annexation of Crimea, Russia faced a much more benign environment and NATO was not perceived as a serious military threat.

Over two decades, the combined effects of the collapse of the Warsaw Pact, the breakup of the Soviet Union, and NATO enlargement have placed the boundary between Russia and the rest of Europe—almost all of its countries either a NATO member or partner—approximately where it was after Russia agreed to the terms of the Brest-Litovsk Treaty in 1918. NATO troops are deployed in all three Baltic states—Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania.³⁰

Ukraine is now an adversary after the illegal annexation of Crimea in 2014 and the start of the war in eastern Ukraine. Belarus, nominally an ally with Russia in the Union State the two countries launched in 1996, has had a complicated relationship with its partner. When the annexation of Crimea raised the specter of similar actions against other former Soviet states, Belarusian leader Alexander Lukashenko pushed back against Putin's pressure for closer ties with Russia in the name of Eurasian integration.³¹ The mass protests that broke out against Lukashenko's seemingly endless rule in August 2020 across the entire country after decades of stagnant authoritarian politics must have only added to the Kremlin's discomfort in dealing with this strategically important neighbor. Although lacking an anti-Russian theme, the protests' pro-democracy nature is certain to feed the Kremlin's fear of unrest around its periphery and Western influence, and doubts about the loyalty of its allies and partners.

Poland, which has a border with the Russian province of Kaliningrad, has been a leading, strident voice within NATO arguing for an increased U.S. forward presence to deter and defend against Russia.³² It has been purchasing military equipment from the United States and is host to a U.S. Aegis Ashore missile defense site, which Russian defense officials have long complained is a threat to Russia.³³ The United States is poised to address Polish concerns by deploying an additional 1,000 troops to the country.³⁴ Some Polish and U.S. officials have even raised the possibility of deploying U.S. nuclear weapons from Germany to Poland—an unprecedented move that would result in a qualitatively different U.S. forward presence in Eastern Europe and U.S.-Polish defense relationship, providing a special security guarantee which some Polish leaders have long sought.³⁵

Few Russian military activities in Europe have generated more discussion in Western media and policy circles than the deployment in the Baltic region of significant anti-access/area-denial capabilities.³⁶ The purpose is to blunt any advantage NATO air forces might have, deny NATO allies access to the three Baltic states in the event of a conflict or crisis in order to reinforce them, and establish an “air bubble” around the Kaliningrad and St. Petersburg regions.³⁷ However, even that

investment in defensive capabilities (with obvious offensive applications in a potential NATO-Russia crisis or conflict) cannot mitigate the vulnerability of Russia's northwestern regions to NATO's countermeasures, standoff weapons, electronic countermeasures, cyberattacks against command-and-control systems, or use of decoys.³⁸

Within the context of its strategic culture, Russia today is worse off than it was during the Cold War. For its national security establishment, the expansion of NATO, the transformation of its periphery into a belt of states that are hostile to or threatened by it, the EU and U.S. sanctions intended to choke off its economic development and technological progress, and the constant criticism of its domestic political arrangements amount to the return of its Cold War predicament, but only worse. The thirty years since the Cold War ended have seen Russia's gains as a result of World War II almost completely reversed.

Russia: Reaping What It Has Sown

Much, if not all, of the strategic environment in Europe is a product of Russia's strategic culture and diplomatic activity guided by it. Although often given credit for reasserting itself on the European and global stage, more often than not it has been skillful at exploiting others' mistakes or stepping into situations without powerful opponents. But by any objective measure, based on the results of its activities over three decades, Russia has played a weak hand rather poorly in Europe since the end of the Cold War. Judging by its own metrics, it is now facing a balance of power tilting against it in the most important strategic theater.

The Demise of the European Security Architecture

One of the main outcomes of Russia's post-Cold War diplomacy has been the destruction of the security architecture in Europe developed during the Cold War, especially during its final stages. This includes the Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe (CFE) and the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty.

Signed in 1990, the CFE Treaty had to be adapted shortly thereafter to comply with the new post-Cold War conditions in Europe, including the breakup of the Soviet Union and the dissolution of the Warsaw Pact. Negotiations about its adaptation became highly contentious and lengthy, and emerged in the course of the 1990s as one of the major new sources of disagreement between Russia and the West.³⁹ In 2007, Russia, frustrated by several European states' refusal to ratify the adapted CFE Treaty and their demand instead for changes in Russia's force posture, first suspended its participation in the treaty and then completely withdrew from it in 2015.⁴⁰

The withdrawal prompted concerns in Europe—against the backdrop of the war in eastern Ukraine—about the deteriorating security environment and the threat of military action by Russia against its other neighbors, especially those not covered by NATO’s security guarantee. However, with the new geography of the NATO-Russia standoff, withdrawal from the CFE Treaty was fraught with potentially negative security consequences for Russia as well. It removed the limits not only on Russian deployments and movements of troops, which are now far smaller because of the loss of the former Western republics of the Soviet Union and the Warsaw Pact, but also on NATO deployments that are far closer to the Russian heartland than ever during the Cold War. Thus, the loss of the CFE Treaty further enhances the post–Cold War Russian vulnerability to threats from the west due to the loss of strategic depth.

The most important blow to the European security architecture was Russia’s deployment several years ago of the SSC-8/9M729 ground-launched cruise missile with a range of 2,500 kilometers in violation of the INF Treaty.⁴¹ In 2014, the United States raised its concerns with Russia about the missile, which Russia claimed was not violating the treaty.⁴² All NATO members backed the U.S. charge that Russia had violated the treaty.⁴³ Having failed to resolve this disagreement with Russia, the United States withdrew from the INF Treaty in August 2019.⁴⁴

The SSC-8 deployment and the subsequent demise of the INF Treaty, which senior Russian officials had long threatened to quit—describing it as a treaty signed by the Soviet Union in unfavorable circumstances—have been a blow to European security overall and a new threat to NATO countries.⁴⁵

In 2019, the United States conducted tests of ground-based ballistic and cruise missiles with ranges previously banned by the INF Treaty.⁴⁶ If deployed—possibly, even if far from likely, in Poland—they would carry conventional warheads.⁴⁷ Over time, the combination of their range, mobility, and precision could put at risk virtually any target in European Russia—beyond NATO’s already extensive arsenal of air- and sea-based short- and intermediate-range missiles that were not prohibited by the INF Treaty.⁴⁸

The potential introduction into this mix of hypersonic weapons would further underscore Russian vulnerability.⁴⁹ Some Russian experts view this possibility as a major threat to their country’s security.⁵⁰ It is unlikely that NATO would approve the deployment of INF-class missiles on the territory of its members, especially with nuclear-armed systems. But individual NATO members may have greater space to deploy conventionally armed systems on their soil with the assistance of the United States. Considering the deep-seated concerns about Russia in countries like Poland, such deployments could pose more of a threat to Russian interests and security than if undertaken under the collective umbrella of NATO.

NATO's Assurances Do Die

As a result of the breakdown in their relationship since 2014, some important commitments NATO made to Russia at the outset of the enlargement process no longer apply.

In the 1997 NATO-Russia Founding Act, the allies declared they would not need to undertake “permanent stationing of substantial combat forces” on the territory of new members “in the foreseeable security environment.”⁵¹ The deployment by NATO in the three formerly Soviet-occupied Baltic states of three battalion-sized battle groups and a brigade-sized battle group in Poland may or may not be considered a violation of this pledge: it is a mix of rotational and permanent deployments.⁵² But it is highly unlikely that, absent a fundamental change in the nature of the alliance or its relationship with Russia, the practice of continuous rotation of units will be discontinued. For all practical purposes, the 1997 pledge is therefore void.

Another potential victim of the breakdown in the relationship between NATO and Russia is the alliance’s 1997 pledge not to deploy nuclear weapons on the territory of new members. The NATO-Russia Founding Act contains a pledge that subsequently became known as the “three no’s”: “no intention, no plan and no reason to deploy nuclear weapons on the territory of new members, nor any need to change any aspect of NATO’s nuclear posture or nuclear policy—and do not foresee any future need to do so.”⁵³ The prospect of U.S. nuclear weapons being deployed in Poland, as previously mentioned, remains highly remote and subject to a whole host of strategic, military, and political considerations as a matter of NATO policy and of bilateral relations between Warsaw and Washington. However, the very fact that the issue has been raised, and that the conditions outlined in the 1997 document no longer apply, underscores that, at the very least, the credibility of the “three no’s” pledge has been severely eroded.

A Wake-Up Call for NATO

The annexation of Crimea and the war in eastern Ukraine have been the catalyst for NATO coming out of its post-Cold War phase, in which major war in Europe was unthinkable and the alliance would focus its energies on improving capabilities for out-of-area contingencies and helping new members adapt to the new European security environment. NATO, one prominent Russian military analyst argued, was no longer a functioning military alliance—a view echoed by some Western analysts as well.⁵⁴ The invasion of Ukraine changed that.

No doubt, NATO still has a long way to go to meet its own targets on spending, readiness, or new capabilities, but for the first time in a generation it faces a real adversary in the European theater. While the possibility of a deliberate conflict with Russia is still distant, the requirement to defend

vulnerable allies along the line of contact has acquired new urgency. Official NATO publications reflect a wholly new, post-2014 attitude toward the priorities the allies face in “the most complex and unpredictable security environment since the end of the Cold War.”⁵⁵ Gone is the upbeat language of the last Strategic Concept, from 2010, which declared that “the Euro-Atlantic area is at peace and the threat of a conventional attack against NATO territory is low.”⁵⁶ Gone also is the language about “a true strategic partnership between NATO and Russia.” The top priority now is “continuing to invest in defense and in the capabilities the Alliance needs.”⁵⁷ The alliance in 2020 bears little resemblance to the one that existed prior to 2014, even though there are profound (and often difficult to bridge) internal differences about how to deal with the Russian threat.

Russian saber-rattling in the Baltic region and invasion of Ukraine have further aggravated this situation. Ukraine is a NATO partner that looks to the West for assistance against Russian aggression. In the Baltic region, in addition to Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania, and Poland, which are members of NATO, Finland and Sweden have had extensive discussions about joining the alliance and are active NATO partners.⁵⁸ In May 2020, U.S. strategic bombers conducted an exercise with the air forces of Sweden and Norway in these countries’ airspace.⁵⁹

Beyond Europe

The fallout from developments in the European theater and in technological innovation threatens another key feature of the transatlantic Cold War–era security architecture—U.S.-Russian strategic stability and arms control. These two critical elements are unraveling too.

The End of Arms Control as We Know It

The United States and Russia constructed and sustained a strategic arms control architecture during the Cold War and most of the post–Cold War era that made their nuclear competition more predictable and transparent and, thus, more stable. This edifice consisted primarily of formal, legally binding strategic arms control treaties with extensive verification measures—not only the INF Treaty but also the Strategic Arms Limitation (SALT), Strategic Arms Reduction (START), and the Anti-Ballistic Missile treaties.⁶⁰ The exception was the set of mutual, reciprocal informal agreements embodied in the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives (PNIs) of the early 1990s. That framework is now almost gone. Its last remaining element—New START—is set to expire in February 2021. Its provisions allow for a five-year extension by simple executive agreement, but a combination of long-standing opposition to arms control on the part of a significant segment of the national security establishment in the United States and the climate for arms control resulting from Russia violating the INF treaty make its extension very problematic.

Russia's violations of the INF Treaty have poisoned the climate in the United States for negotiating new treaties until these are resolved to Washington's satisfaction.⁶¹ It is highly unlikely that Russia will come back into compliance with the treaty or admit to violating it, and in the absence of the INF Treaty the possibility exists of the United States following in Russia's footsteps and deploying new INF-range systems in Europe. In the climate that is likely to persist in U.S.-Russian relations for at least the next few years, the U.S. Senate, regardless of which party controls it, will not ratify a new U.S.-Russian arms control accord until there is a satisfactory resolution of the INF issue.

Although the fate of the INF and New START treaties have captured headlines—some of them alarmist—the far more consequential story, which is attracting less attention, is the development of conventional weapons technologies that will have a far greater impact on the future of strategic stability and nuclear deterrence than the number of nuclear warheads and delivery vehicles each side possesses. The condition of mutual assured destruction, which has helped to deter a U.S.-Russian nuclear war for decades, will persist whether the two countries abide by New START limits or decide to engage in an expensive and ultimately fruitless race to build up their nuclear arsenals in the absence of the treaty.

The Cold War—era conceptual map underpinning U.S. and Russian views on strategic stability, nuclear deterrence, arms control, and the U.S.-Russian strategic balance, had several distinct features:

- It focused almost exclusively on each side's development and deployment of strategic and non-strategic nuclear weapons.
- With the notable exception of the PNIs, it featured the negotiation of formal, legally binding treaties with extensive verification.
- The U.S.-Russian approach to arms control concerned itself primarily with quantitative rather than qualitative limits.
- Perhaps most importantly, the two sides defined strategic stability relatively narrowly as a condition in which neither had an incentive to use nuclear weapons first.

Today this paradigm is too narrow for understanding the requirements of maintaining and strengthening nuclear deterrence and strategic stability in the face of evolving conventional weapons technologies. The United States and Russia should agree to the unconditional extension of New START and

begin talks on a follow on strategic arms control treaty. But to remain relevant in the future, arms control will have to take account of new and emerging weapons technologies—conventional missiles, artificial intelligence, cyber weapons, missile defenses, and space-based weapons. Thinking in a linear way about U.S.-Russian arms control efforts within the traditional START framework will confront several challenges.

First, these technologies will be exceedingly difficult to regulate in legally binding treaties. Many of them are capable of carrying out conventional and nuclear operations, and the types of warhead the new platforms will carry are physically indistinguishable. Constraints placed on some of these systems to maintain strategic stability could have an adverse effect on conventional capabilities.

Second, verifying limits on novel technologies and systems will pose unique and perhaps insurmountable verification challenges, even with extremely intrusive measures, making legally binding treaties highly problematic.

Third, any attempt to capture these new technologies would face daunting definitional and technical challenges. The language of arms control treaties, which is inextricably linked to defining and monitoring compliance with treaty obligations, rests on such numerical concepts as units of account and weapons ceilings and sub-ceilings. Applying these concepts to cyber and artificial intelligence capabilities is far more challenging than counting launchers and warheads.

A New Strategic Environment

New U.S. and Russian conventional weapons could have a profound impact on strategic stability, crisis stability, and arms race stability because they are unconstrained by existing arms control treaties and not subject to any rules or limitations. Absent mutual restraint, the integration of new technologies into the military doctrines and force postures of both countries is likely to have a profoundly destabilizing impact across the board.

Threats to Strategic Stability

The integration of new conventional weapons technologies into the arsenals and war-fighting plans of the United States and Russia is bound to affect their threat perceptions. The following scenario could be highly destabilizing: a decapitating first strike against strategic command-and-control and

early-warning surveillance systems, followed by strikes on offensive systems to blunt a retaliatory strike. The addition of missile defenses to this mix would add to concerns about ensuring survivable second-strike capabilities and strategic stability.

Threats to Crisis Stability

Crisis stability—the ability to keep a crisis or confrontation from escalating into a nuclear war—will be threatened if and when the deployment of new weapons systems creates greater incentives to use nuclear or conventional weapons first in a crisis and, particularly, to attack quickly before there is time to collect reliable information and carefully weigh all available options and their consequences.⁶² As previously noted, some of the new conventional weapons can be delivered from the same platforms as nuclear warheads, making it nearly impossible to determine whether they are carrying either type. This “warhead ambiguity” will be more prevalent and worrisome in the future as the United States and Russia field large numbers of hypersonic boost-glide ballistic and cruise missiles, which travel at tremendous speeds and fly trajectories that make defense against them exceedingly difficult.⁶³ These emerging threats to crisis stability put a much greater premium on preventing and managing crises that could escalate to conventional or nuclear war and mitigating the risk that such a crisis could lead to an inadvertent conflict through misunderstanding or miscommunication.⁶⁴

These technical and doctrinal innovations pose new threats to European security. They could compromise crisis stability in the conventional military balance in Europe. The United States and Russia will likely seek to deploy these capabilities to offset what they perceive to be their vulnerabilities in a conflict: the United States to compensate for its relative weakness in a short war limited to NATO’s eastern flank and Russia to mitigate the risks it sees in a protracted conflict with NATO. Both countries will put a premium on cyber, artificial intelligence, and hypersonic weapons because of their potential to knock out the command, control, communications, computers, intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance capabilities of the other side and to disrupt the mobilization of forces—and thus to prevail in a conventional conflict.

The potential for losing a conventional war in Europe, from either side’s perspective, is dangerous because it increases the possibility that the United States or Russia or both might be tempted to believe that limited tactical nuclear weapon strikes could stave off conventional defeat, raising in turn the risk of strategic nuclear escalation. Hence Russia’s flirtation with the “escalate to de-escalate” notion, which has been echoed in its recently released official paper on nuclear deterrence.⁶⁵

Threats to Arms Race Stability

Arms race stability is typically defined as the absence of incentives to build up nuclear forces, qualitatively or quantitatively.⁶⁶ Three developments could create such incentives. First, the demise of New START and the inability of the United States and Russia to agree on a follow-on treaty will eliminate many of the treaty-based transparency and verification measures that made their bilateral strategic relationship more predictable. Second, the end of Russian and U.S. overflights of each other's territory as part of the Open Skies Treaty will also reduce transparency of conventional forces. And, third, the deployment of new conventional technologies as discussed above, if unaccompanied by mutual restraint measures.

The end of the INF Treaty is likely to stimulate a competition to deploy new INF-range systems in Europe and/or air and naval forces on and around the continent with deep-strike capabilities. Overlaying these two challenges on arms race stability is a third: an arms race that will be stimulated as each side introduces new weapons technologies into their force structure, many of which will be able to put second-strike capabilities at risk and defend national territory against retaliatory strikes.

Conclusions and Implications

Looking ahead, it is tempting to hope that changes in Russia's domestic politics or its economic difficulties will trigger shifts in its foreign policy similar to those of the Gorbachev era, and consequently that East-West relations will improve dramatically. However, the framework of Russian strategic culture suggests that such a turn of events is highly unlikely for three reasons.

First, the Gorbachev period in Russian foreign policy was brief—a decade, arguably even less, after which the antagonistic relationship between Russia and the West gradually resumed.

Second, strategic culture is a product of a nation's domestic political traditions, history, and geography and, by definition, provides an enduring framework for its foreign and security policy. This is not to say that it is permanent and cannot change, but it is unlikely to change as a result of domestic political shifts, which in Russia's case have proved to be less dramatic than initially anticipated and assessed.

Third, major shifts and retreats in Russia's foreign and security policy have occurred during periods of domestic weakness, as happened in 1918 after the Bolshevik Revolution and in 1991 after the collapse of the Soviet Union. In both instances, however, attempts to return to the status quo ante began as soon as the country regained even a fraction of its domestic stability and capabilities to project power beyond its borders.

As evident from the above discussion of Russia's strategic culture, the country's national security policy has long emphasized control over the periphery and preventing other powers from establishing their foothold there. The invasion of Ukraine is but the latest example of overreaction by Russia's leaders to the threat, as they see it, of foreign encroachment upon their desired buffer zone and sphere of influence. The experience of U.S. and European efforts in the aftermath of the Cold War to establish a mutually acceptable security regime with Russia for all of Europe demonstrates that the gap is unlikely to be bridged in the foreseeable future, if ever.

The development of new, highly destabilizing conventional and nuclear technologies holds the promise of revolutionary changes in transatlantic security. These changes will likely make obsolete most, if not all, existing approaches to strategic stability and arms control as well as the very idea of treaty-based security arrangements between the United States and its European allies and Russia. To manage this new security environment, which will continue to suffer from deep-seated antagonisms and fundamentally different worldviews, a new approach to conventional and nuclear arms control, strategic stability, and theater-wide European security is needed.

The technical approach to arms control, which prevailed throughout the Cold War and the post-Cold War years, and which presumes that there is an elegant technical solution for challenges to mutual deterrence and stability, is far too apolitical. It is inadequate to ensuring strategic stability for a new era of unregulated competition in conventional weapons technologies. This model for arms control tends to focus on the hardware aspects of the competition and more often than not fails to take into account the less intangible drivers of that competition, such as a nation's strategic culture and threat perceptions.

Russia's quest for strategic depth as a measure of security against external threats may present limited opportunities for managing the arms race in the European theater. The INF Treaty was made possible at least in part by the deployment, beginning in 1983, of U.S. INF-range missiles that could put at risk targets in the Russian heartland—a response to the Soviet Union's deployment of its SS-20

missiles targeting NATO. That episode may well be repeated with the deployment of Russian SSC-8 missiles in violation of the INF Treaty and the prospect of deployment of U.S. INF-range systems in Europe in response. The differences between the 1980s and the 2020s, however, are that Russia no longer has the buffer of Eastern Europe and the western republics of the Soviet Union to absorb the threat from the west, the weapons systems have become more precise and lethal, and some may be conventional rather than nuclear-armed. While a new INF-like treaty is highly unlikely, an arrangement based on mutual restraint governing the number of weapons systems being deployed and their areas of deployment may be preferable to Russia and the United States and its NATO allies.

In the absence of formal arms control agreements, both sides may find informal arrangements to help manage their strategic nuclear relationship helpful and possibly less difficult to negotiate. Such arrangements could take the two following forms.

An informal regime of interim strategic restraint: The United States and Russia could agree to abide by the limits of New START even if the treaty lapses, just as they did with SALT II. Under this approach, the verification provisions of New START would roll over into this arrangement while the two sides discuss supplemental protocols to bolster verification provisions that they believe are inadequate.

Greater information sharing on strategic offensive and defensive forces: The transparency and predictability measures that would be included in an interim restraint regime should be supplemented by an annual exchange of data on plans for strategic force modernization and deployments.

A mutually acceptable arrangement to manage their strategic nuclear relationship should make it easier for the United States and Russia to get a handle on conventional threats to nuclear deterrence if tensions and friction escalate over an unregulated competition in strategic nuclear arms. A nuclear exchange between them is far more likely to occur as a result of a crisis or conflict that escalates out of control, either deliberately or unintentionally. Thus, the main goal of arms control should be to reduce the risk of a conflict from arising in the first place. Achieving this goal does not hinge on negotiating new legally binding control treaties. Rather, it is contingent on the ability of both sides to manage the underlying causes of their adversarial relationship.⁶⁷

Transparency and Confidence-Building—Gone and Mostly Forgotten

The European architecture for arms control and confidence-building measures has been badly damaged by Russia's withdrawal from the CFE Treaty and violations of the Vienna Document, an agreement to implement confidence- and security-building measures among members of the Organization for Security Cooperation in Europe. The lack of transparency on the part of Russia, its provocative actions against NATO allies in the Baltic and Black Sea regions, and its other destabilizing activities along the line of contact with NATO have become the norm in the European security landscape. Russia's actions increase the risk of a crisis that would be difficult to manage in the absence of more effective management mechanisms.

No compromise proposal to address this problem can ignore the fact that Russia's provocative behavior is not an accident, but a deliberate policy. It is intended to intimidate smaller neighbors, undermine their confidence in NATO's security guarantee, and coerce them to accept—even if tacitly—that they are in Russia's sphere of influence. Russia's behavior is also a signal to the alliance's larger members that they are overreaching in the Baltic and Black Sea regions. Russia is not interested in transparency and stability in those regions: it relies on surprise, stealth, and deception as key elements of its strategy in peacetime, in a crisis, and in the opening stages of a potential conflict.

That should come as no surprise since the Baltic and Black Sea regions are in Russia's front yard. NATO's Baltic Air Policing missions, carried out by over a dozen members, inevitably are conducted in close proximity to some of Russia's most sensitive military sites—Kaliningrad and St. Petersburg in the north, and Sevastopol in the south. From the perspective of Russia's national security, they are a direct challenge. Overcoming these deeply held threat perceptions rooted in Russian strategic culture will not be easy, if at all possible.

Moreover, confidence-building measures developed in the closing years of the Cold War and early post-Cold War years have little chance of working in the new environment in Europe. It makes little sense for Russia to share insights into its doctrine, operations, and military exercises with its prospective adversaries that have designated it as the only military threat they confront.

This discussion of Russian strategic culture suggests that the differences between Russia and the United States and its European allies are unlikely to be reconciled. This is not to say that they cannot be managed. The leadership of Russia is not irrational or blindly committed to the goal of regaining the old empire. As the experience of the three decades since the end of the Cold War demonstrates, Russia's national security establishment is careful in calculating the correlation of forces and is averse to taking undue risks.

As one of us has argued elsewhere, Russia's so-called adventurism has been exaggerated.⁶⁸ Its intervention in Syria was undertaken as a relatively low-risk project once the Kremlin was assured that the United States would not intervene to topple the regime of Bashar al-Assad. The "gray zone" campaign against the West is a low-cost, low-risk, and high-impact form of asymmetric warfare against a superior adversary that has the benefit of easy deniability.

The experience of the Cold War offers further evidence that Russian decisionmaking is rational and calculating. For example, in November 1983, to counter the Soviet Union deploying its SS-20 intermediate range missiles in Europe, the United States began deploying its INF-range Pershing II ballistic missiles and ground-launched cruise missiles. In response, Soviet officials walked out of nuclear arms control talks and tensions between the Soviet Union and the United States and its allies escalated amid heightened fears of war. Undeterred NATO allies continued with the deployment. In November 1984, when it became clear that Soviet pressure had not forced NATO to back down, Moscow agreed to resume nuclear arms control talks, ultimately leading to the INF Treaty.⁶⁹

The United States and Russia are today approaching a similar turning point in their security relations and in the evolution of European security. The development and deployment of new weapons systems—strategic, INF-range, cyber, space, anti-missile, artificial intelligence, and nuclear and conventional hypersonic weapons—hold out the prospect of a new, highly dangerous and destabilizing arms race and an increased risk of conflict, not only between the United States and Russia but also involving European countries. It is highly unlikely that the United States and its allies and Russia will return to a relationship guided by aspirations for partnership and cooperation. That would be a major departure from the long record of competitive relations between Russia and the West. However, both sides have a strong incentive to manage their competition and preserve strategic stability and nuclear deterrence, which are at risk of being severely upended. That shared interest in avoiding worst-case scenarios and managing their competitive relationship is the foundation upon which Russia and the West can proceed.

Since the greatest risk of a military confrontation between NATO and Russia is in the possibility of miscalculation rather than a deliberate attack, crisis management takes on special importance, no less so than the efforts of the alliance to build up its capabilities to deter and defend against an attack by Russia. Considering the importance NATO and Russia—each for its own reasons—attach to the stability and security of countries that have a border and/or shared historical legacy with Russia, NATO allies need to pay special attention to political, economic, societal, and military developments in those countries, and focus their crisis management and preparedness activities on them.

Russia will remain a formidable adversary for the United States for many years, and future administrations will need to take forceful action whenever its behavior threatens important U.S. interests. But the United States and its allies have an important stake in reducing the risk of war that will arise if the new strategic dynamic results in an uncontrolled, unmanaged geopolitical competition and a new arms race. It will likely take years and patience, political will, leadership, vision, and diplomatic heavy lifting to build a new security environment and a political relationship between the United States and Russia that would permit new arrangements to emerge in order to manage that competition through treaties or informal arrangements. In dealing with this problem it is useful to remember that, to paraphrase H. L. Mencken, “for every problem there is one solution which is simple, neat, and wrong.”

About the Authors

Eugene Rumer is a senior fellow and the director of Carnegie’s Russia and Eurasia Program. Prior to joining Carnegie, Rumer was the national intelligence officer for Russia and Eurasia at the U.S. National Intelligence Council from 2010 to 2014. Earlier, he held research appointments at the National Defense University, the International Institute for Strategic Studies, and the RAND Corporation. He has also served on the National Security Council staff and at the State Department, taught at Georgetown University and the George Washington University, and published widely.

Richard Sokolsky, currently a nonresident senior fellow in Carnegie’s Russia and Eurasia Program, worked in the State Department for six different administrations. During his tenure at State, he was the director of the arms control office from 1990 to 1997 and a member of the Secretary of State’s Office of Policy Planning from 2005 to 2015. He has also been a senior fellow at Carnegie, the RAND Corporation, and the National Defense University. His writings have been published in numerous outlets.

Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to Andrew Weiss for his insightful comments on an earlier version of this paper and to Aleksandar Vladicic for his superb assistance in preparing it.

Notes

- 1 Darryl Howlett, “The Future of Strategic Culture,” Defense Threat Reduction Agency, October 31, 2006, <https://fas.org/irp/agency/dod/dtra/stratcult-future.pdf>.
- 2 This is also one of the key arguments in our companion study, “Russia in the Asia-Pacific: Less Than Meets the Eye.”
- 3 Nicholas V. Riasanovsky and Mark D. Steinberg, *A History of Russia*, 9th ed. (Oxford University Press, 2019).
- 4 Sergey Lavrov, “Russia’s Foreign Policy in a Historical Perspective,” *Russia in Global Affairs*, March 30, 2016, <https://eng.globalaffairs.ru/articles/russias-foreign-policy-in-a-historical-perspective/>.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Richard J. Evans, *The Pursuit of Power: Europe 1815-1914* (New York: Penguin Random House, 2016).
- 7 Ibid; John Shelton Curtiss, “The Army of Nicholas I: Its Role and Character,” *American Historical Review* 63, no. 4 (July 1958): 881.
- 8 Orlando Figes, *The Crimean War: A History* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2010).
- 9 Nikolay Danilevsky, *Russia and Europe* (Moscow: Istoriko-Literaturnyy Arkhiv, 1991).
- 10 Ibid.; Evans, *The Pursuit of Power*.
- 11 Figes, *The Crimean War*; “Address by President of the Russian Federation,” President of Russia, March 18, 2014, <http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/20603>.
- 12 Catherine Belton, *Putin’s People: How the KGB Took Back Russia and Then Took On the West* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2020); “Putin, Before Vote, Says He’d Reverse Soviet Collapse If He Could: Agencies,” Reuters, March 2, 2018, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-election-putin/putin-before-vote-says-hed-reverse-soviet-collapse-if-he-could-agencies-idUSKCN1GE2TF>.
- 13 Dominic Lieven, *The End of Tsarist Russia: The March to World War I and Revolution* (London: Penguin Books, 2016).
- 14 Harry Gelman, *The Brezhnev Politburo and the Decline of Détente* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1984).
- 15 “Security Council Structure,” President of Russia, <http://en.kremlin.ru/structure/security-council/members>.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Ivan Egorov, “Vtoraya ‘kholodnaya’: Nikolay Patrushev: ‘Otrezvleniye’ ukrainsev budet zhestkim i bolezennym,” [‘Second Cold War’: Nikolay Patrushev: ‘Sobering Up’ of Ukrainians Will Be Tough and Painful], *Rossiyskaya Gazeta* 235, October 15, 2014, <https://rg.ru/2014/10/15/patrushev.html>.
- 18 Nikolay Patrushev, “Virus global’noy lzhi. Nikolay Patrushev o tom, komu vygodna nepravda o voyne” [The Virus of Global Lies: Nikolai Patrushev on Who Benefits from the Lie About the War], *Argumenty i Fakty* 19, May 6, 2020, https://aif.ru/society/opinion/virus_globalnoy_lzhi_nikolay_patrushev_o_tom_komu_vygodna_nepravda_o_voyne.
- 19 Ivan Egorov, “Vtoraya ‘kholodnaya’: Nikolay Patrushev: ‘Otrezvleniye’ ukrainsev budet zhestkim i bolezennym,” [‘Second Cold War’: Nikolay Patrushev: ‘Sobering Up’ of Ukrainians Will Be Tough and Painful].
- 20 Vitaly Tseplyaev, “Kuklovodstvo k deystviyu. Nikolay Patrushev – o metodakh ‘tsvetnykh revolyutsiy’” [Puppetry to Action: Nikolay Patrushev on the Methods of ‘Color Revolutions’], *Argumenty i Fakty* 24, June 10, 2020, https://aif.ru/society/safety/kuklovodstvo_k_deystviyu_nikolay_patrushev_o_metodah_cvetnyh_revolyuciy.

- 21 “Putin podderzhal ideyu zakrepiť v Konstitutsii status Rossii kak pobeditelya v voyne” [Putin Supported the Idea of Enshrining in the Constitution the Status of Russia as a Victor in the War], *Gazeta.ru*, February 13, 2020, https://www.gazeta.ru/politics/news/2020/02/13/n_14032297.shtml.
- 22 Galina Mislivskaya, “Putin: Vključit’ v Konstitutsiyu pobedu SSSR vo Vtoroy mirovoy voyne - khoroshaya ideya” [Vladimir Putin: Including the USSR’s Victory in World War II in the Constitution is a Good Idea], *Rossiyskaya Gazeta*, February 13, 2020, <https://rg.ru/2020/02/13/putin-vkliuchit-v-konstituciiu-pobedu-sssr-vo-vtoroj-mirovoj-vojne-horoshaja-ideia.html>.
- 23 “Pomoch’ tem, komu trudneye: Vladimir Putin vystupil s Poslaniyem Federal’nomu Sobraniyu” [Helping Those Who Are Struggling More: Vladimir Putin Delivered an Address to the Federal Assembly], *Rossiyskaya Gazeta*, Federal Issue 7, January 15, 2020, <https://rg.ru/2020/01/15/stenogramma-o-chem-rasskazal-vladimir-putin-v-poslanii-federalnomu-sobraniiu.html>.
- 24 “CIS Informal Summit,” President of Russia, December 20, 2019, <http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/62376>.
- 25 Vladimir Putin, “Vladimir Putin: The Real Lessons of the 75th Anniversary of World War II,” *National Interest*, June 18, 2020, <https://nationalinterest.org/feature/vladimir-putin-real-lessons-75th-anniversary-world-war-ii-162982>.
- 26 Special Message to the Congress on Greece and Turkey: The Truman Doctrine,” Harry S. Truman Library & Museum, March 12, 1947, <https://www.trumanlibrary.gov/library/public-papers/56/special-message-congress-greece-and-turkey-truman-doctrine>; Peter Robinson, “‘Tear Down This Wall’: How Top Advisers Opposed Reagan’s Challenge to Gorbachev—But Lost,” U.S. National Archives, Summer 2007, <https://www.archives.gov/publications/prologue/2007/summer/berlin.html>.
- 27 “Special Message to the Congress on Greece and Turkey: The Truman Doctrine”; “Memorandum for the 303 Committee,” Foreign Service Institute at the United States Department of State, December 9, 1969, <https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1969-76v12/d103>; Seth G. Jones, *A Covert Action: Reagan, the CIA, and the Cold War Struggle in Poland* (New York: W.W. Norton & Company, 2018).
- 28 “Different Times, Same Playbook: Moscow’s Response to US Plans for Missile Defense,” U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, https://www.cia.gov/library/readingroom/docs/DOC_0006122438.pdf; Benjamin S. Lambeth, “The Soviet Union and the Strategic Defense Initiative: Preliminary Findings and Impressions,” U.S. Air Force, June 1986, <https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a170925.pdf>.
- 29 “Putin Agrees With Emperor That Russia’s Only Allies Are Army and Navy,” *TASS*, April 16, 2015, <https://tass.com/russia/789866>.
- 30 “NATO’s Enhanced Forward Presence,” *North Atlantic Treaty Organization*, December 2018, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_2018_12/20181205_1812-factsheet_efp_en.pdf
- 31 Yauheni Preiherman, “Pandemic Heightens Need to Reset Belarus-Russia Ties,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 27, 2020, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/05/27/pandemic-heightens-need-to-reset-belarus-russia-ties-pub-81909>.
- 32 “Russia Warns NATO Over US-Poland Troop Move,” *Deutsche Welle*, May 13, 2019, <https://www.dw.com/en/russia-warns-nato-over-us-poland-troop-move/a-49188555>; Dan Goure, “Poland Is Becoming America’s Key NATO Ally,” *Defense News*, February 20, 2020, <https://www.defensenews.com/opinion/commentary/2020/02/20/poland-is-becoming-americas-key-nato-ally/>.
- 33 “US and Poland Strike \$10.5 Billion Missile Defense Deal,” *Deutsche Welle*, November 18, 2017, <https://www.dw.com/en/us-and-poland-strike-105-billion-missile-defense-deal/a-41433719>; Jen Judson, “Poland’s Aegis Ashore Delayed to 2022 with New Way Forward Coming Soon,” *Defense News*, February 18, 2020, <https://www.defensenews.com/smr/federal-budget/2020/02/18/polands-aegis-ashore-delayed->

- to-2022-with-new-way-forward-coming-soon/; Ilya Arkhipov and Marek Strzelecki, “Putin Warns NATO Missile Shield Is Threat to Peace in Europe,” *Bloomberg*, May 13, 2016, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-05-13/poland-to-break-ground-on-missile-shield-site-as-russia-fumes>.
- 34 Jonathan Lemire and Deb Reichmann, “1,000 More U.S. Troops to Poland as Trump and Duda Discuss NATO’s Eastern Flank,” *Military Times*, June 24, 2020, <https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your-military/2020/06/24/1000-more-us-troops-to-poland-as-trump-and-duda-discuss-natos-eastern-flank/>.
- 35 Tom Sauer, “Just Leave It: NATO’s Nuclear Weapons Policy at the Warsaw Summit,” Arms Control Association, June 2016, <https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2016-05/features/just-leave-nato’s-nuclear-weapons-policy-warsaw-summit>; Steven Pifer, “US Nukes in Poland Are a Truly Bad Idea,” Brookings Institution, May 18, 2020, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/05/18/us-nukes-in-poland-are-a-truly-bad-idea/>; Paul Taylor, “Poland’s Short-Sighted Military Dependence on the United States,” Carnegie Europe, February 12, 2019, <https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategieurope/78338>; “Poland Wants US or European Nuclear Umbrella: Kaczynski,” Space Daily, February 8, 2017, https://www.spacedaily.com/reports/Poland_wants_US_or_European_nuclear_umbrella_Kaczynski_999.html.
- 36 Christopher Woody, “US Allies Worried About Pricy Weapons Should Look at What Russia’s Doing, the Navy’s Top Officer in Europe Says,” Business Insider, January 24, 2020, <https://www.businessinsider.com/foggo-allies-worried-about-weapons-should-look-at-russia-a2ad-2020-1>; Jacob Lokshin, “Russia’s Anti-Access Area Denial,” Missile Defense Advocacy Alliance, July 2016, <https://missiledefenseadvocacy.org/missile-threat-and-proliferation/todays-missile-threat/russia/russia-anti-access-area-denial/>; Michael Kofman, “Russian A2/AD: It Is Not Overrated, Just Poorly Understood,” Russian Military Analysis, January 25, 2020, <https://russianmilitaryanalysis.wordpress.com/2020/01/25/russian-a2-ad-it-is-not-overrated-just-poorly-understood/>; Ian Williams, “The Russia – NATO A2AD Environment,” Missile Threat, January 3, 2017, <https://missilethreat.csis.org/russia-nato-a2ad-environment/>.
- 37 Sergey Sukhankin, “Kaliningrad oblast – Russia’s formidable A2/AD bubble,” New Eastern Europe, August 2, 2017, <https://neweasterneurope.eu/2017/08/02/kaliningrad-oblast-russia-s-formidable-a2-ad-bubble/>.
- 38 Robert Dalsjö, Christofer Berglund, Michael Jonsson, “Bursting the Bubble: Russian A2/AD in the Baltic Sea Region: Capabilities, Countermeasures, and Implications,” FOI, March 2019, <https://www.foi.se/rapportsammanfattning?reportNo=FOI-R--4651--SE>.
- 39 Anne Witkowsky, Sherman Garnett, Jeff McCausland, “Salvaging the Conventional Armed Forces in Europe Treaty Regime: Options for Washington,” *Brookings Institution*, March 2010, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/03_armed_forces_europe_treaty.pdf.
- 40 Pavel Felgenhauer, “A Treaty That Ended the Cold War in Europe Is Denounced in Moscow,” Eurasia Daily Monitor, Jamestown Foundation, March 12, 2015, <https://jamestown.org/program/a-treaty-that-ended-the-cold-war-in-europe-is-denounced-in-moscow/>.
- 41 “SSC-8 (9M729),” Missile Threat, <https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/ssc-8-novator-9m729/>.
- 42 Daryl Kimball, “The Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty at a Glance,” Arms Control Association, <https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/INFtreaty#:~:text=Reports%20began%20to%20emerge%20in,illegal%20ground%20Dlaunched%20cruise%20missile>.
- 43 “Statement on Russia’s Failure to Comply With the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty,” North Atlantic Council, February 1, 2019, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_162996.htm.
- 44 Michael Pompeo, “U.S. Withdrawal from the INF Treaty on August 2, 2019,” U.S. Department of State, August 2, 2019, <https://www.state.gov/u-s-withdrawal-from-the-inf-treaty-on-august-2-2019/>.
- 45 Kimball, “The Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty at a Glance.”
- 46 Kingston Reif, “U.S. Continues Intermediate-Range Missile Pursuit,” Arms Control Association, June 2020, <https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2020-06/news/us-continues-intermediate-range-missile-pursuit>.

- 47 Monika Sieradzka, “Poland Supports US Withdrawal From INF,” Deutsche Welle, October 25, 2018, <https://www.dw.com/en/poland-supports-us-withdrawal-from-inf/-:text=Europe-,Poland%20supports%20US%20withdrawal%20from%20INF,are%20welcome%20on%20its%20soil.&text=Poland's%20Foreign%20Minister%20Jacek%20Czaputowicz,on%20the%20treaty%20as%20Trump>.
- 48 Owen LeGrone, “New U.S. Intermediate-Range Missiles Aren’t Needed for Precision Strike in Europe,” Arms Control Now, *Arms Control Association*, August 27, 2019, <https://www.armscontrol.org/blog/2019-08-27/new-us-intermediate-range-missiles-aren't-needed-precision-strike-europe>.
- 49 Dean Wilkening, “Hypersonic Weapon and Strategic Stability,” Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory, January 15, 2020, <https://nsiteam.com/social/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/200115-Wilkening-Slides.pdf>.
- 50 V. I. Kovalev and Yu. A. Matvienko, “K Voprosu o Denonsatsii Dogovora o RSMD” [On the Issue of Denunciation of the INF Treaty], Center for Strategic Nuclear Forces of the Academy of Military Sciences, <http://csef.ru/media/articles/6473/3a30c3dc0fb626c751d51a721e729a70.pdf>.
- 51 “NATO’s Enhanced Forward Presence”; “Founding Act: On Mutual Relations, Cooperation and Security Between NATO and the Russian Federation Signed in Paris, France,” North Atlantic Treaty Organization, May 27, 1997, https://www.nato.int/cps/su/natohq/official_texts_25468.htm.
- 52 Ibid; “NATO-Russia Relations: The Facts,” North Atlantic Treaty Organization, August 9, 2019, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_111767.htm#cl701.
- 53 “Founding Act: On Mutual Relations, Cooperation and Security Between NATO and the Russian Federation Signed in Paris, France.”
- 54 Aleksandr Khramchikhin, “Rethinking the Danger of Escalation: The Russia-NATO Military Balance,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 25, 2018, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/01/25/rethinking-danger-of-escalation-russia-nato-military-balance-pub-75346>; Rajan Menon, “The Sorry State of Germany’s Armed Forces,” *Foreign Policy*, June 18, 2020, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/06/18/trump-withdraw-troops-germany-military-spending/>.
- 55 “NATO’s Enhanced Forward Presence”; “NATO: Ready for the Future, Adapting the Alliance (2018-2019),” North Atlantic Treaty Organization, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_2019_11/20191129_191129-adaptation_2018_2019_en.pdf; “U.S. to Have Permanent Troop Presence in Poland as Defence Pact Agreed,” Reuters, July 30, 2020, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-poland-usa/u-s-to-have-permanent-troop-presence-in-poland-as-defence-pact-agreed-idUSKCN24W2AS>.
- 56 “Active Engagement, Modern Defence: Strategic Concept for the Defence and Security of the Members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization,” North Atlantic Treaty Organization, November 2010, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_publications/20120214_strategic-concept-2010-eng.pdf.
- 57 “NATO: Ready for the Future, Adapting the Alliance (2018-2019).”
- 58 Leo G. Michel, “Finland, Sweden, and NATO: From ‘Virtual’ to Formal Allies?,” Institute for National Strategic Studies at the National Defense University, February 2011, <https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/stratforum/SF-265.pdf>;
- 59 Thomas Nilsen, “Norwegian and Swedish fighter jets in joint training with US B-1B bombers,” Barents Observer, May 20, 2020, <https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/security/2020/05/norwegian-and-swedish-fighter-jets-joint-flight-training-us-b-1-bombers>.
- 60 Although limited to intermediate-range forces, the treaty was nonetheless an important element of the overall strategic relationship between the United States and Russia.

- 61 “Adherence to and Compliance With Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments,” U.S. Department of State, June 2020, <https://www.state.gov/2020-adherence-to-and-compliance-with-arms-control-nonproliferation-and-disarmament-agreements-and-commitments-compliance-report-2/>.
- 62 James M. Acton, “Reclaiming Strategic Stability,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 5, 2013, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2013/02/05/reclaiming-strategic-stability-pub-51032>.
- 63 See James M. Acton, “Is It a Nuke?: Pre-Launch Ambiguity and Inadvertent Escalation,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 9, 2020, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/04/09/is-it-nuke-pre-launch-ambiguity-and-inadvertent-escalation-pub-81446>.
- 64 Sergey Sebekin, “Dopustimo li yadernoye sderzhivaniye kiberatak?” [Is Nuclear Deterrence of Cyberattacks Acceptable?], Russian International Affairs Council, June 29, 2020, https://russiancouncil.ru/analytics-and-comments/columns/military-and-security/dopustimo-li-yadernoe-sderzhivanie-kiberatak/?sphrase_id=44192130.
- 65 Dmitri Trenin, “Decoding Russia’s Official Nuclear Deterrence Paper,” Carnegie Moscow Center, June 5, 2020, <https://carnegie.ru/commentary/81983>.
- 66 James M. Acton, “Reclaiming Strategic Stability.”
- 67 There is an extensive literature on future options for nuclear and conventional arms control. For additional ideas and options, see Linton Brooks, “The End of Arms Control” and Nina Tannenwald, “Life Beyond Arms Control: Moving Toward a Global Regime of Nuclear Restraint & Responsibility,” *Daedalus*, March 2020; *Journal of Strategic Studies* 42, no. 6 (2019); Alexei Arbatov, “A New Era of Arms Control: Myths, Realities, and Options,” Carnegie.ru, October 24, 2019, <https://carnegie.ru/commentary/80172>; Simon Lunn and Nicholas Williams, “The Demise of the INF Treaty: What Are the Consequences for NATO?” European Leadership Network, 2019, <https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/policy-brief/the-demise-of-the-inf-treaty-what-are-the-consequences-for-nato/>; “Towards a NATO-Russia Basic Understanding,” European Leadership Network, July 9, 2018, <https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/policy-intervention/towards-a-nato-russia-basic-understanding/>; Vince Manzo, “Nuclear Arms Control Without a Treaty? Risks and Options After New START,” CNA, March 2019.
- 68 Eugene Rumer, “Russia in the Middle East: Jack of All Trades, Master of None,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 31, 2019, <https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/10/31/russia-in-middle-east-jack-of-all-trades-master-of-none-pub-80233>.
- 69 “Treaty Between the United States of America and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Elimination of their Intermediate-Range and Shorter-Range Missiles (INF Treaty),” U.S. Department of State, December 8, 1987, <https://2009-2017.state.gov/t/avc/trty/102360.htm>.



1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW | Washington, DC 20036 | P: +1 202 483 7600

[CarnegieEndowment.org](https://www.CarnegieEndowment.org)